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20th March 2007

Dear Sir or Madam, 

Suffolk Coastal Core Strategy Issues & Options

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above. 

Policy Context:

The Council must carefully consider the extent to which the objectives and content of the draft document are consistent with the latest national Government and other important policy guidance.

PPS1

There have been many recent substantive changes in government policy including the proposed supplement to PPS1 ‘Planning and Climate Change’.

PPS3 

PPS3 (November 2006) requires local authorities to balance the need to provide affordable housing in association with new development against the need to ensure that housing requirements are met. It advocates making provision for housing over at least a 15-year time period. 

It also emphasises the importance of the role of Strategic Housing Market Assessments in the evidence base for DPD policies. The Council will need to ensure that policies are underpinned by a sound and up to date evidence including such an Assessment. It will also need to have sound housing trajectories to show when the overall housing numbers are likely to be delivered. 

The Council will need to:

· have a flexible responsive supply of land managed in a way that makes efficient and effective use of land, including the re-use of previously developed land, where appropriate;

· be market responsive;

· work collaboratively with stakeholders (such as the HBF);

· take account of the need to deliver low-cost market housing as part of the housing mix;

· set separate targets for social-rented and intermediate housing;

· take into account any physical, environmental, land ownership, land-use, investment constraints or risks associated with broad locations or specific sites, such as physical access restrictions, contamination, stability, flood risk, the need to protect natural resources e.g. water and biodiversity and complex land ownership issues;

· undertake a Sustainability Appraisal to develop and test various options, considering, for each, the social, economic and environmental implications, including costs, benefits and risks;

· include housing and local previously-developed land targets and trajectories, and strategies for bringing previously-developed land into housing use;

· identify broad locations and specific sites that will enable continuous delivery of housing for at least 15 years from the date of adoption, taking account of the minimum level of housing provision stipulated in the RSS;

· identify deliverable sites to deliver at least 5 years supply that are – available, suitable and achievable;

· identify a further supply of specific, developable sites for years 6-10 and, where possible, for years 11-15;

· exclude sites granted planning permission unless it can be demonstrated that they are developable and likely to contribute to housing supply within the appropriate timescale;

· exclude allowances for windfalls in the first 10 years of land supply; and

· set out a housing implementation strategy.

The new Policy Statement heralds several new changes, these are:
   

· The requirement for a robust evidence base;

· A partnership between local authorities, developers, and other stakeholders to establish a more transparent assessment;

· An emphasis upon sustainable locations; rather than just the prioritisation of previously developed sites, or sequential test; and

· The identification of constraints (physical and housing market) on sites, and considering how these might be overcome during the plan period.

It will be necessary for both brownfield and greenfield sites to be released in good time if the overall housing requirement is to be met. 

The Council will need to demonstrate in its Core Strategy that its assumptions with regard to the future housing supply in its new housing trajectories are accurate and realistic, and that identified sites are readily available for development. 

The Council will need to ensure that it provides a suitable range of housing localities to meet the needs of their current and future residents. It should make decisions based upon a sound evidence base. A SHMA (Strategic Housing Market Assessment) will be a very important source of information.

Annex C of PPS3 states, “a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment should:
· Assess the likely level of housing that could be provided if unimplemented planning permissions were brought into development.

· Assess land availability by identifying buildings or areas of land (including previously developed land and greenfield) that have development potential for housing, including within mixed-use developments.

· Assess the potential level of housing that can be provided on identified land.

· Where appropriate, evaluate past trends in windfall land coming forward for development and estimate the likely future implementation rate.

· Identify constraints that might make a particular site unavailable and/or unviable for development.

· Identify sustainability issues and physical constraints that might make a site unsuitable for development.

· Identify what action could be taken to overcome constraints on particular sites”.

PPS12

Regard will need to be had to PPS12 in terms of ensuring that planning documents produced fully comply with national planning policy statements in their content and preparation.

PPS12 test of soundness vii requires DPD policies to represent the most appropriate in all the circumstances, having considered the relevant alternatives, and that they are founded on a robust and credible evidence base. The Council will have to balance the need for any planning gains against the financial implications of any policy requirement on development viability. 

PPS25

PPS25 sets out policies for planning authorities to ensure flood risk is properly taken into account at all stages in the planning process; prevent inappropriate development in areas at high risk of flooding and direct development away from areas at highest risk. It is accompanied by Circular 04/2006.

The East of England Plan

The Proposed Changes to the Draft RSS make it clear that local authority housing requirements must be treated as an absolute floor, rather than ceiling figures. Therefore, the Council’s dwelling requirement must be fully recognised as being an absolute minimum housing provision figure.

General:

Whilst there may well be local support for the re-use of brownfield sites, it is essential that where any such sites are identified and allocated, they are readily and realistically available for housing development. The over-riding objective must be to comply with the overall housing requirement. Consequently, in order to so do the Council will realistically need to ensure a range of both brownfield and Greenfield sites are available.

Furthermore, the Council must seek to ensure that a range of different types of housing are provided in different forms and in different localities in order to meet the various needs of the district’s population. To this end a Strategic Housing Market Assessment is likely to be an essential tool and evidence base.    

It is crucial that any planning gain requirements are fully considered in relation to site viability. Whilst the public inevitably wants developers to fund all sorts of facilities and services in their areas, it must be remembered that developers can only be asked to fund these where need directly relates to new development. Furthermore, if planning gain requirements are unrealistic then landowners won’t sell their sites, and developers won’t find them profitable enough to develop. As a direct consequence, the Council would then be likely to struggle to meet its housing supply requirements. 

With regard to affordable housing provision, proper and full regard must be had to the overall viability of schemes in setting any requirements. It should be remembered that in order to make housing more affordable, there needs to be more housing built in total. There should also be a flexible approach to the delivery of any affordable housing requirement, taking on board whether or not public grant funding is available. If not, then an alternative approach/requirement has to be properly considered.

It must be remembered that affordable housing requirements must not be so onerous that they threaten the delivery of the Council’s overall housing requirement. 

The Council should also ensure that a proper Strategic Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry so as to underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements. 

In order that the LDF is sound and consistent in approach as well as monitorable and deliverable, there will need to be a link between the housing policies in the Core Strategy and the individual housing allocations. In other words, the allocations must contain some indication of the numbers of dwellings the Council anticipates are capable and likely to be delivered from each site. Either that or there should be a table in the core strategy which summarises all the housing allocations giving their site name and reference and an indicative dwelling total. Or both.

Only with this information can the robustness of the Core Strategy’s approach to housing delivery be properly tested. 

Sustainability standards are already being set by Building Regulations, and are being supported in the new Code for Sustainable Homes, the Council’s planning policies should not seek to directly replicate or replace these (as PPS1 makes clear).

Specific matters:

P.’s 36 - 40 (2.6)

The Council refers to the Regional Spatial Strategy. No doubt it will incorporate any relevant Proposed Changes to that document that have recently been published.

The Council also refers to sites with planning permission, PPS3 now states in paragraph 58 that “In determining how much land is required, Local Planning Authorities should not include sites for which they have granted planning permission unless they can demonstrate, based upon robust evidence, that the sites are developable and are likely to contribute to housing delivery at the point envisaged…”. 

Paragraph 59 of PPS3 states that “allowances for windfalls should not be included in the first 10 years of land supply….”. The HBF endorses this approach.

A Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment will need to be undertaken. This will be necessary in order to comply with PPS3, and provide an up to date evidence base in respect of housing land supply. Annex C of PPS3 states that a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment should assess land availability by identifying buildings or areas of land (including previously developed land and greenfield) that have development potential for housing, including within mixed use developments (my emphasis).

The Council refers to a 2006 Housing Needs Survey as being an important part of the evidence base. It should also ensure that a proper Strategic Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help to more fully underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements, and to accord with PPS3. The issues of development viability, and the availability or not of public grant funding, will need to be taken on board in any requirements. Option 3, for 24% affordable housing provision is the most realistic option, and is not set at such a high level as to deter landowners and developers bringing forward sites for new housing provision. 

Option 3 – the HBF supports this option, which promotes development limits over and above that sat out in the RSS. Furthermore, such an approach is more in accordance with PPS3 and the Proposed Changes to the RSS which promote housing provision beyond minimum district housing requirements, and more reflective of housing markets.

With regard to the various options concerning the best location for housing growth, the HBF cannot express any particular preference given that its Members will each have their own particular individual site interests.

Q.27 

Latest government policy seems to be shifting away from the application of blanket restrictive parking standards, towards a more flexible approach taking greater account of local characteristics. The HBF supports a more flexible approach given that every site and locality is different. Whilst some can operate with very little parking provision, others cannot. If a lack of sufficient parking provision arises, the end result is often nearby approach roads being clogged up with parked vehicles. Which apart from being unsightly and inconvenient can also pose access problems.

Q.33 

The wording of policies which involve the incorporation/contribution of art into potential developments are often excessive, inflexible and go beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning. It is widely recognised that developers are expected to contribute towards all manner of essential physical and social infrastructure necessary, in land use planning terms, to serve their developments. As such it is clear that the provision of, or contribution towards public art cannot be considered a proper function of planning control, as was recognised by the leading counsel when addressing the Arts Council. The Arts Council Steering Group report recognised this. The Steering Group’s own recommended form of policy wording was for authorities, in appropriate cases to seek to encourage the provision of works of art as part of schemes for development. The report recognised that the under planning legislation it was not possible for the planning system to make the provision of public art a mandatory requirement.

Therefore, policies must make it clear that the Council will seek to negotiate with developers for the provision of, or contributions towards public art, where appropriate, rather than requiring it in all circumstances.

Q.’s 43 - 46

This relationship between the Code for Sustainable Homes and planning policies being interpreted in an inconsistent way throughout England (and, indeed, Wales) is becoming increasingly problematic for the house building industry. In their attempt to be seen to be rising to meet the challenges set by climate change many regions, sub regions and local authorities are taking it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable attached to the Code for carbon reduction.

It is similarly curious as to how, or why, regional planning bodies could, or should, set their own carbon emission targets for the performance of buildings. The national application of the Code for Sustainable Homes quite clearly sets targets and milestones that together are a national trajectory, culminating in zero carbon homes by 2016. 

Following on from the HBF summit on zero carbon homes, a Task Force was set up co-chaired by Yvette Cooper MP and Stewart Baseley (HBF Executive Chairman). It met for the first time on 31 January 2007.  Alongside the HBF and DCLG, membership includes the Construction Products Association, the DTI, John Callcutt (in respect of his new housing review), WWF, the UK Business Council for Sustainable Energy and the Local Government Association. 
Members of the Task Force will focus on work in relevant areas. HBF will lead on research issues, including those relating to housing and urban design. Our short-term objective is to reach agreement on a Concordat between the main parties, which can be published in the summer alongside the Government’s final policy proposals on the timeframe and approach to zero carbon homes. 

The HBF is extremely concerned that regions and local authorities are seeking to amend and shorten the agreed zero-carbon timeframe. It has written to Yvette Cooper MP reaffirming the point that multiple targets will critically undermine our prospects of achieving the Government’s overall objective. It is crucial that this fact is taken on board. The 2016 Taskforce will, inevitably, want to address this issue as well since it is considered to be unhelpful and unnecessary for each region to set its own targets for implementation of the Code. 

Fundamentally the Industry has signed up to a deal with the Government to achieve Carbon Neutrality within the next ten years. Local authorities should therefore also sign up to this objective in order for consistency and certainty with regard to long-term investment in new technologies and skills that will be essential in order to deliver Carbon Neutrality in the 10 year time-span envisaged. 

Furthermore, Carbon Neutrality is best achieved through Building Regulations and not via unsubstantiated planning policies. In this regard the Code for Sustainable Homes will have overtaken many planning policies (especially when its accompanying Technical Manual has been published).

Technological innovation is moving rapidly in the sector of energy generation. It is, therefore, the HBF’s view that planning policies should not try to “back winners” by specifying one type of technology over another in terms of types of energy generation or types of renewable energy generation.

Emerging practice is becoming confusing, in part due to a lack of sufficient clear guidance by central government in the context of energy policy. We have thus seen the emergence of myriad definitions used to calculate the energy use of development proposals.

Planning policy should not be a tool to define and control what are essentially energy generation considerations. That is the role of national energy policy and regulation and the role of planning is to facilitate the delivery of the energy supply solutions that stem from national energy policy. 

The debate over the benefits (and pitfalls) of on site, local, regional or national energy generation is still ongoing, as are the issues surrounding the long-term costs/benefits of individual renewable energy technologies. We believe the key in this field is a national strategic vision of how we can achieve an efficient low carbon energy supply for the country. Local authorities should not seek to second-guess such thinking through adopting prescriptive local policies on energy supply. We also consider that the expert capacity to determine such matters is, in any case, not something that currently exists, especially within LPA planning departments.

It is, therefore, considered that planning policy should be concerned solely with removing barriers to the siting or development of new innovations such as wind turbines, CHP plants and other energy generation development. It should not seek to control the use of power within dwellings (since this would, in any event, be unenforceable) or be concerned with the fabric of the building, which is covered adequately by the Code for Sustainable Homes as discussed above.

There are many examples of such confusion arising in attempts by local authorities seeking to set and implement “Merton Rule” style policies for a proportion of “on site” renewable energy. Indeed, even Merton Borough Council relies solely on independent consultants reports to assess energy use of dwellings to calculate compliance with their 10% target for on site renewable energy. It is quite obvious that this issue is not one that can be adequately controlled through planning measures and is an example of how planning is being used to inadequately address issues that are better dealt with through other legislation and controls.

Planning does, of course, have a role to play in allocating sites suitable for the establishment of renewable technologies for energy generation, both in themselves (such as sites for large wind farms and district CHP plants) and in areas that may benefit from access to renewable sources for on site generation, such as sites near to biomass generation sites. 

However, the debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities.

In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

Q.’s 47 & 48

Circular 5/2005 sets out five ‘tests of reasonableness’ which requires all planning obligations sought by authorities to be:

· necessary

· relevant to planning

· directly related to the proposed development

· fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and 

· reasonable in all other respects. 

Circular 5/2005 (paragraph B5) clarifies that in order to be acceptable planning obligations sought must satisfy all five of these tests. Thus the review of plans, policies, strategies and guidance will need to assess whether it is compatible with the key piece of Government legislation on Planning Obligations (Circular 5/2005). 

It should also take into account the fact that there may be aspects of the requirements which conflict with other sustainability priorities. In that regard I am thinking of the financial implications of these requirements. It is clearly the case that the imposition of planning requirements will have a significant impact on development viability which could conceivably prevent development occurring so being counter-productive to the achievement of this key sustainability objective. The financial implications of any requirements need to be assessed, as do the implications for ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home.

The approach to be adopted should be one that complies with the five tests set out in Circular 5/2005. Namely that it should only seek provision of facilities or contributions towards them when they satisfy all of the five tests. Quite simply it will not be in accordance with these tests to seek contributions from all development. Policy should be sufficiently flexible to ensure that development delivers the scale and degree of infrastructure made necessary by that development and to mitigate any impacts arising directly out of the development. But no more, developers should not be expected to make up for existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision and the scale and nature of any provision or contribution must fairly and reasonably relate to the development proposed as well as be necessary in order for it to proceed.

Therefore, whatever approach is adopted must be applied sufficiently flexibly in recognition of the fact that all development proposals are different. Each site is different and the nature and extent of existing provision of services and amenities in different locations is different and these must be taken into account in what is sought in association with new development. 

A great deal of work will be necessary to determine the extent of existing deficiencies in service provision before any attempt can be made to devise policies to ensure that the existing situation is not exacerbated by new development. It may be that new development can begin to assist in making up existing deficiencies in provision. However, first and foremost, what is sought from new development must be of principal benefit to the occupiers of new development. If this has offshoots in terms of benefits for the community at large so be it. But the sole purpose of seeking contributions should not be to secure wider community benefits where these do not fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. 

For these reasons the approaches will vary across the district and from site to site, and the site thresholds will not be the same in all circumstances and for all forms of service provision. 

HBF’s over-riding concern is that the Plan should not be used to tax development in an arbitrary, unjustified and excessive manner. Rather it should be made clear, that any requirements will be applied sensibly, reasonably and flexibly taking into account all material considerations in order to arrive at what we all want which is high quality, sustainable development and places in which we all want to live.  

Furthermore, developer contributions should not be used as a basis for primarily addressing needs and deficiencies applying to the wider population, they should be based upon the actual impacts and deficiencies that would arise from individual development schemes.

Appendix 7

In order to adhere to national planning policy requirements the Council will need to ensure that a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of key stakeholders including the HBF and its Members. It will only be after then, that the total housing requirement is fully apparent, and appropriate Housing Trajectories can be produced.  

Consultation

I look forward to being consulted on all future relevant DPD and SPD consultation documents (and any relevant background documents and studies) in the future, and would appreciate being notified in writing wherever these documents are being either submitted to the Secretary of State, or being Adopted. 

I also look forward to the acknowledgement of these comments in due course.

Yours faithfully,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(Eastern Region)
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